S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Finance Committee meeting held at 7pm on

Wednesday 2nd October 2019 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr I Jordan (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr P Bland, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk)
Apologies: Mrs T Banks
2. To confirm the minutes of the last meeting 4th July 2019: These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.
3. To record declarations of interest, personal or prejudicial: None  

4. To receive questions from the public:  None present.

5. To discuss the half year accounts: Mr Jordan explained that all members had received a detailed printout of the finances which he would be going through section by section.  He explained that the figure in the spend column should be approximately half the Budget. 
Mr Jordan then went through each of the items referring to the following: 
Administration - Salaries and Expenses – OK, half the budget; 
General Admin – OK; Post/Stationery/Print – These costs are up due to the office becoming busier and the rise in cost of the printer ink; New Equipment – The amount of £1,795.28 is the cost of the two new laptops and the new Finance computer; Subscriptions and Insurances – One off payments to SLCC and NALC; Audit Fees – £150.00 has been paid to Mrs Elizabeth Manning for carrying out the Internal Audit 2018/2019 and £600.00 has been paid to PKF Littlejohn for the External Audit 2018/2019; Planning and Other fees - The figure of £953.62 is the cost of the Posters for the Knights Hill Objection Campaign and other Knights Hill expenditure; Business Rates – The Borough Council has confirmed that these rates are no longer payable and a refund for the previous year is shown under the Income Section;   Bank Charges – The figure of £294.17 is a new item this year. It was said that £8,497.99 against a budget of £15,400 is OK as it includes several one-off payments.

Allotments – OK, the incomes of £30.00 per plot per annum have all been received. It was said that the Allotments sit at £2,059.93 in hand.
Bus shelters – OK; Mrs Cornwell reported that County Cllr Simon Eyre has kindly contributed £3,000 of his Members Fund to South Wootton Parish Council, to be used towards the Meadow Road to Nursery Lane trod and the new Bus Shelter at Castle Rising Road.

It was confirmed that the Parish Council will now only need to contribute the balance of £2,373.50 towards the two projects.

Cemetery – OK; Materials/New Works - £2,682.41 is the cost of the new gravel and weed suppressant and the new Cemetery path; Fees have been received at £12,810 leaving a balance of £8,191.64 in hand which is good.
Churchyard – OK; 
Footway lighting – OK, Supply and Maintenance – OK, slightly over half; Repairs – The figure of £1,245.73 includes the replacement Lighting Column at Meadow Road; Insurance - the figure of £1,132.91 covers all Lighting Columns and is a one-off payment.  It was said that £8,530.12 against a budget of £13,900 is OK.

Litter – OK; Trade Bin – OK, this is a one-off payment, slightly more than expected. 
Open Spaces – Servicing Dog Bins – this bill is paid annually in March; Tractor Fuel/Insurance/Maintenance – The figure of £152.46 is for the Bus Shelter Insurance only; New Equipment – The figure of £1,350.00 is the Parish Councils 50% contribution towards the Meadow Road Trod and the replacement bench for Mr Aubrey Smith; £7,095.64 against a £11,950 budget is OK.
Wootton Park – Wages/Contract – OK; Equipment Repairs/Maint/ Insurance – Vandalism has been a problem this year, some of which has been covered by the insurance, however, the rest has had to be paid for, the figure of £2,428.79 includes paint for the Pavilion, the Aerial Runway Repairs and Report, Repairs to the Air Skier and the replacement matting under the Cantilever Swing, Repairs to the Bridge by the Car Park and the Defibrillator Service and the Insurance at £220.00; Pavilion Repairs/Maintenance – £75.79 is OK; Time Credits - £390.00 is to top up the credits; With NWPC Contributions received at £1,620.70, the figure of £3,351.38 against a £7,770 budget is OK. 
Village Hall – Wages and Expenses – OK; Repairs & Maintenance – the figure of £6,020.83 includes the heating system flush, the Helifix bars, collection of the Sanitary Bins, Repairs to the Storage Light, Repairs to the Solar Panel System, Repairs to the Speech Dial System, the Fire Alarm / Alarm Maintenance and the Village Hall Cleaning; Trade Bin – The figure of £1,106.75 is a one-off payment; Gas, Electricity and Water – OK; Insurance - £202.84; New Works - £721.10 is for the James and Milton Groundworks Report; Hire Fees/ Utility Refunds sits at £15,159.26 against a £28,000 budget. Total £406.15 in hand.
Mr Jordan confirmed that arrangements have been made for a skip to be delivered during the October half term break, when the stage will be dismantled and removed. He added that beneath the stage are some old Christmas decorations which will also be disposed of.
It was suggested that with the small amount of money in hand, this could be used to purchase new Christmas decorations and Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby have kindly offered to go shopping for these.

After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should purchase some new Christmas decorations for the Village Hall, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell added that Mr Peter Bourner, the Tree Surgeon has kindly offered to deliver a real Christmas Tree this year.
Miscellaneous – The £250 Grant to Citizens Advice Bureau has been paid, SWiB are yet to request their Donation. Parish Assembly – refreshments £90.43. 
Income: Bank Interest - £663.75; Meeting Room Hire - £346.00; Solar Panel Income - £700.53, another payment is due; Other Contributions – the figure of £6,015.20 includes £150 from Roydon Parish Council towards the Knights Hill Objection Campaign and the Borough Councils Business Rates Refund; 
Mr Jordan confirmed that the nett total is £39,890.57 against a Budget of £94,630.00 is good, however confirmed that the Parish Office Meeting Room Extension has yet to be paid for. 
It was said that £20,122.50 has already been received from the Community Infrastructure Levy for the Hopkins & Moore (9-acre field) Development and the final instalment of £20,122.50 will be received into the Parish Councils Accounts by the end of October 2019 – these funds will be used for the Extension.
Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the half year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.
6. To discuss the Summary Sheet for the Parish Council: Mr Jordan explained that the circulated Summary Sheet had been produced from the detailed Budget Monitoring Sheet and would be issued to all Parish Councillors.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Summary Sheet of the half year accounts should be put forward to the full Parish Council; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Summary Sheet would be circulated to all members of the Parish Council prior to the next Parish Council meeting on 8th October 2019.
The proposed extension to the South Wootton Parish Council Office: Mr Jordan spoke regarding the proposed Parish Office extension and said that things are progressing well.

He explained that slight amendments had been made to the final plans, to remove access to the garage via the Meeting Room, he said that this had been done to avoid drafts entering the main building and to ensure safety from any chemicals which may be stored within the garage. In addition to this the small kitchen area within the garage could be incorporated in a better way.

Mr Jordan confirmed that members of the 4Way Group had visited the Parish Office to look at the site as well as the plans and have indicated that Air Conditioning/Heating would be a more cost-effective option as they provide more heat output for the cost.

Mr Jordan indicated the possible location of the Air Conditioning/ Heating units and said that after speaking to a member of the Archive Centre at the Norfolk Record Office, it had been confirmed that the dedicated Archive area would need to be maintained at a temperature of between 13-19 degrees centigrade and the humidity controlled at 50% (although 45% - 60%) would be fine.

Mr Jordan confirmed that after speaking to the 4Way Group it has been confirmed that any additional Solar Panels could not be linked to the existing system. It was said that therefore, due to the Feed-In Tariff being so low, installation of additional Solar Panels would be of no benefit.

Comment was made that grey water for use in the toilet system had also been investigated, however, as the toilets would only occasionally be used, this would not be worth pursuing further.

Mr Jordan confirmed that once Mr Matt Sturgeon has incorporated the Air Conditioning/Heating System into the plans, they will be ready for submission to the Borough Council.

Replacement Village Hall Tables: Mr Jordan confirmed that a further sample folding table has been ordered from ESPO, it is hoped that this will be delivered in time for the next full Parish Council meeting on Tuesday 8th October 2019.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at   7.25pm.

7. Date of next meeting: 7pm on Thursday 2nd January 2020 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.
2nd January 2020

                        


Chairman
